
Breaking gang affiliations 
behind bars

Singapore Prison Service

This story has been told many times over. A strained
relationship, a sense of isolation, mixing with bad
company, dabbling in drugs, and a life revolving in
addiction and crime. People are social beings and need
relationships, and gangs offer (to those who join them) a
ready system of relationships, especially for those who
lack them.

Since its inauguration in 2009, the GRP has seen over
1,500 inmates cut ties with their gangs. Working
together with the Singapore Police Force (SPF) and
various support groups, SPS conducts the GRP for
inmates who are motivated to leave their gangs. They do
this at an event attended by SPS staff, other inmates, as
well as their family members, where they make
declarations to renounce their gang affiliations and state
their reasons for doing so.

There are various initiatives in place to support gang
renouncees. Within the institution, Correctional Unit
Officers keep a constant lookout for renouncees and
check on them regularly. Those who require assistance
can approach their officers to discuss their concerns,
which may be regarding tattoo removal, housing issues,
labour deployment, befriender support, as well as
counselling. SPS also runs the Gang Alternative
Programme (GAP) to help strengthen the renouncees'
resolve to change and resist associating with gangs.

Close to a quarter of the 7,572 inmates in 2021 had
gang affiliations. Many were involved in illegal activities
that had some links to gangs.

Some of the negative outcomes linked to gang
membership include dropping out of school, early
parenthood or unstable employment. Studies have
shown that affiliation to gangs also increases the risk of
drug abuse and imprisonment. 

For inmates who are involved in gangs, dissociation
from gangs is key to bringing about change by
diminishing their access to drugs and criminal activities.
This reduces the probability of re-offending. The
Singapore Prison Service (SPS) places strong emphasis
in urging inmates to leave their gangs, and this can be
done through the Gang Renunciation Programme (GRP).

Supporting Gang Desistance 



Many inmates have renounced from gangs to
focus on their families and successfully charted
a different path in life for themselves and their
loved ones. Let’s work together to make this
journey, a transformative one. 

In the community, SPS collaborates with the Industrial
and Services Co-Operative Society (ISCOS), which runs
a support group for ex-offenders who have renounced
their gang affiliation. Through GAP, SPS hopes to
provide continuous support to strengthen renouncees’
new prosocial identity upon their release. Renouncees
are given a free ISCOS membership, which provides
subsidies for skills upgrading, employment assistance,
and free legal guidance and advice.

Family Resource Booklet 

Renouncing one’s gang publicly is a huge challenge and it
takes remarkable courage for any inmate to do so.
Leaving the gang also means the inmate would leave
behind his gang members and the (false) sense of
security and support that the gang is believed to offer. In
addition to the various forms of assistance provided by
SPS, the inmate also needs the support of those most
important to him, i.e. his family members and friends.

Taking that First Step

Providing Community Support

What can you do?

SPS seeks your support to encourage your loved ones
involved in gangs to cut ties with their gangs. Renouncing
gangs is a crucial step towards change. Show them how
much it would mean to you for them to leave their gangs,
as well as their past offending behaviours behind them.
Constant encouragement, affirmation, and support are
crucial in spurring them to overcome this obstacle.

https://www.sps.gov.sg/learn-about-corrections/resources-for-families/
https://www.sps.gov.sg/learn-about-corrections/resources-for-families/

